






Regular Meeting
February 11, 2020

North  Norwich Town Hall
6:30 pm

Present: Supervisor Timothy Brown
Council Members: Elton Proskine

Dean Edwards
Tim Jeffrey

Highway Supt. Joe Eldred
Town Justice James Matott
9 Residents

Absent:  Council Member Joseph Santiago and Clerk Loretta Smith
Flag Salute

Minutes
Mr. Jeffrey moved, Mr. Proskine seconded, to approve the minutes from the 1/21/2020 meeting, discussion, all ayes.

Reports
DCO – not in attendance – NYS Ag & Mkts. Inspection report completed 1/20/20 Satisfactory
Clerk – January report
Supervisor –  report ending January 31, 2020
Enforcement Officer – Mr. Prisco is prepared to resume his duties 

Correspondence
*NBT Insurance
additional billing fees due to new Trucks

* JCAP
The JCAP funding applied for last fall was approved.  This includes $14,005 for a security system.  JCAP also approved a new desk 
for the Court Clerk, Bench seating and a new air conditioner.

* 2020 Election Dates
The 2020 Election dates are: Presidential Primary April 28, 2020

Federal, State and Local Primary June 23, 2020
General Election November 3, 2020

Old Business
*Floor Mats
Supervisor Brown will check with the Board of Elections to see if they will supply floor protection for the gym floor on the 3 election 
dates.  Supt. Eldred will check on price of rental of floor mats.

New Business
*Assessor Rochelle Harris and Steve Harris RPTD
Assessor Harris and Steve Harris, Chenango County RPTD explained to the Board and those in attendance how the equalization rate 
works.  Mr. Harris also spoke about the effects of the equalization rate if a reassessment were to happen  and answered any questions 
from those in attendance.  

* Digital Recorder
Mr. Jeffrey moved, Mr. Proskine seconded, for the Town to purchase a digital recorder for recording meetings, discussion, all ayes.



*Lawn Mowing
Supt. Eldred will obtain the written quote from B & L Lawncare for 2020 season.

*Platform / Seating in Meeting Room
Mr. Jeffrey doesn't like the current seating and placement of tables for the Board meeting.  He thinks that it should be moved back to 
the way it was before.  There are questions about a lack of a railing and the safety of having those in attendance sitting up on the 
platform.  He thinks the Board should look at other options.

Public Concern 
Josh Hough
Mr. Hough, who lives in North Park Estates, questioned how to trim the budget or bring in more revenue.  He suggested the Town 
look into solar and wind power.  Supt. Eldred talked about how the Town Highway is working on bringing Brine Manufacturing to the
Town.

Buildings and Grounds
Head Start Office Heating Issue
All the radiators have been cleaned which has helped with the heat in the Head Start Office.  Supt. Eldred has estimates from Rogers 
Contracting to lower ceiling $ 4,134.  to add heater $1,142. or to replace door $1,442.  also an estimate from Central Plumbing to add 
heater $1,140.   Following review of options, Mr. Proskine moved, Mr. Edwards seconded, to hire Rogers Contracting to replace the 
outside door for $1,442., discussion, all ayes.

Highway
Loader 
Supt. Eldred explained to the Board about the difference in the amount of down payment to $18,000. for swapping the loader for a 
new one.  Their was a misunderstanding with warranty coverage on the  loader.  It was covered 100 % parts and labor for 1st year, 
after that just parts only.  CAT decided to absorb the $1,000 labor cost by reducing the amount required to trade it out to $18,000 
instead of $19,000.  The Town will pay still pay $19,000 but $1,000 will be for the labor on the repairs and the $18,000 will be the 
cost of the swap.  Mr. Edwards moved, Mr. Jeffrey seconded, to authorize the new loader with the revised figures, discussion, all ayes.

Highway Supt. Monthly Report
Supt. Eldred emailed the Board his monthly report for January 2020.  A copy is filed with the Town Clerk where it is available for 
review.

Payment of Bills 
Mr. Jeffrey moved, Mr. Proskine seconded, to authorize payment of the bills, discussion, all ayes.

February 2020
General Fund # 17 - # 37 Total $ 9,569.98
Special Districts # 2 - # 4 Total $ 94,433.16
Highway Fund # 16 - # 34 Total $ 14,224.92

Executive Session
Supt. Eldred requested the Board go into Executive Session to discuss a personal issue.  Mr. Jeffrey moved, Mr. Edwards sesconded, 
to enter into Executive Session at 8:00 pm at the request of the Highway Supt., discussion, all ayes.  The Board returned from 
Executive Session at 8:45 pm.  Mr. Edwards moved, Mr. Jeffrey seconded, to designate Council Member and Deputy Supervisor 
Elton Proskine to act as a liason between the Highway Supt. and the Town Supervisor, all ayes.

Adjourn
Mr. Edwards moved, Mr. Jeffrey seconded, to adjourn at 8:50pm, discussion, all ayes.

Notes taken by Council Member Dean Edwards….Thank You !
Respectfully Submitted,

Loretta L. Smith, Town Clerk
Town of North Norwich



Regular Meeting
March 10, 2020

North  Norwich Town Hall
6:30 pm

Present: Supervisor Timothy Brown
Council Members: Elton Proskine

Dean Edwards
Tim Jeffrey
Joe Santiago

Highway Supt. Joe Eldred
Clerk Loretta Smith
Enforcement Officer Tom Prisco
Bill Acee, Acee Insurance
9 Residents

Flag Salute
Minutes
Mr. Jeffrey moved, Mr. Santiago seconded, to approve the minutes from the 2/11/2020 meeting, discussion, all ayes.

Bill Acee, Health Insurance
Mr. Acee reviewed the current Excellus Platinum 3 that the employees currently have.  He also presented another option that carries a 
higher copay and out of pocket expense to the employee.  The Platinum 3 premium is up about 6% on March 1 while the Gold 5 
premium would be about 7.5 % less than the current monthly premium.  There was also the option to change the employee 
contribution  from the current 10% to 15%.  Mr. Acee also told the Board that he is going to try to get the renewal date changed to 
Jan. 1 instead of Mar 1.  He thought the carrier would be willing to work with us to get that changed.  Mr. Santiago asked Supt. Eldred
what the highway men thought of the options.  Mr. Eldred stated that the men have indicated that they are satisfied with what 
coverage they currently have and the 10% contribution that they pay.  Mr. Eldred added that the 3 men also just signed the newly 
revised employee agreement in April 2019.  Mr. Santiago moved, Mr. Edwards seconded to keep the Excellus Platinum 3 health 
insurance policy with the employee contribution of 10%, discussion, all ayes.

Reports
DCO – not in attendance
Clerk – February report – Januaray Tax Collection Report
Supervisor –  report ending February 29, 2020
Enforcement Officer – Mr. Prisco reported that Adsit Septic contacted him about an upcoming system they will be putting in

Correspondence
*Charter Communications
Notification of possible changes
*Thank You
Thank you note for flowers received from former Town Board Member Linda Seymour  and family.
*NYSDEC 
Letter received from NYSDEC advising of the renewal application for the Stackhouse Sand and Gravel Mine.
*AiroSMITH – Cell Tower in Plymouth
Letter received advising the Town that AiroSMITH Development has made application for the construction of a cell tower at 124 
Cookhouse Rd. Plymouth NY.  Hwy Supt. asked if this tower may be available for a repeater for town radios.  Supervisor Brown will 
check with the Plymouth Supervisor about this.
*Chenango Co. Public Health
Letter from Marcus Flindt, County Public Health Director, advising steps to reduce the spread of Covid-19 is to practice basic 
hygiene.
*Southern Tier 8
Notice of Grant Opportunity information sessions on March 24 and March 25.



Old Business
*Floor Mats
Supervisor Brown stated the Board of Elections does not have any funds for mats.  Mr. Proskine moved, Mr. Jeffrey seconded, to 
move forward with buying or renting mats to protect the newly refinished gym floor before Primary Day, April 28, 2020, discussion, 
all ayes.
*Mowing & Trimming 2020
Brandon Briggs submitted his quote for mowing and trimming of the Town properties here in the hamlet.  His quote is $3,400 for the 
season with a surcharge if gas price is over $3.50 /gal.  Mr. Jeffrey moved, Mr. Proskine seconded, to hire Brandon Briggs to mow 
and trim for the Town at a cost of $3,400 for 2020 with a possible surcharge if gas prices are over $3.50/gal. discussion, all ayes.
*Digital Recorder
The purchase was discussed last month.  Mr. Proskine moved, Mr. Edwards seconded, to purchase a digital recorder for recording 
meetings, discussion, all ayes.  Mr. Edwards will contact the Clerk about what recorder to purchase.
*Re-Valuation of Properties
Supervisor Brown stated that he would not be in favor of a re-val at this time.  The cost is estimated to be $75,000 +.

New Business
*2019 Annual Report
The Annual Report for 2019 has been completed and filed with the Town Clerk on 2/26/2020 where it is available for review.  The 
Clerk posted a legal notice in the Evening Sun.
*Town Website
Supervisor Brown informed the Board that Frank Tiffany would develop a website for the Town.  Mr. Tiffany developed one for the 
Town of Norwich.  Mr. Santiago moved, Mr. Proskine seconded to hire Frank Tiffany to develop a Town Website, discussion, all ayes.
*Park Committee
Supervisor Brown told the Board that there are people interested in serving on a Park Committee with the possibility of bringing back 
the picnic that we had for the community.  Mr. Brown added that someone wants to make a donation to start funding for the Park.  Mr.
Jeffrey moved, Mr. Proskine seconded, to authorize Supervisor Brown to ask the Town Attorney about developing a Park Committee, 
discussion, all ayes.
*Sherburne Youth Agreement
The 2020 Youth Agreement with Sherburne is $2,040.  Mr. Eldred questioned what the funds are used for adding that his children play
little league and Sherburne has now joined with Norwich with a cost of $40/child.  The Clerk read from a copy of the programs 
budget that is attached to the agreement.  It appears that the vast majority of the budget is for the Sherburne Pool at Paddleford Park.  
The Clerk told the Board that the State re-imburses the Town 50% of the cost.  Mr. Proskine moved, Mr. Edwards seconded, to 
authorize Supervisor Brown to sign the agreement for 2020, discussion, all ayes.

Public Concern 
Josh Hough
-Supervisor Brown asked Mr. Hough, who lives in North Park Estates,  if he would like to be on a Park Committee.  He indicated he 
may be interested.  Council Member Joe Santiago said he is the one that wants to make a donation for the Park.  He hasn't taken any 
pay for being on the Council  and wants it to go to the Park.  Mr. Hough asked if they have a fire pit so that they could do a chicken 
bar-b-que fundraiser ?  Supt. Eldred said the only thing they have are a bar-b-que grill at each pavilion that he installed last year.  Mr. 
Hough thinks a website is a great idea. There was also discussion about setting up a facebook page.
-Mr. Hough asked Mr. Brown about re-val.  He stated Mr. Brown is not in favor of one but also recognizes there are inequities and 
that the Assessor has some other ideas so he asked what the other ideas are.  Mr. Brown told him he should talk with the Assessor.  
Mr. Hough stated he has and was directed to talk with the Town Board.  Mr. Brown told him he can always grieve his assessment.  
Mr. Hough knows he can grieve but added that if all those in his development file a grievance and they are successful then all they 
have done is shift the tax burden onto others.  This does not fix the problem.  Again, Mr. Brown advised him to talk with the Assessor.
Mr. Edwards stated that there is a person that attends our meetings, when not in Florida during the winter months, that can probably 
explain everything about re-vals and equalization rates better than the Town Board can.  
-Mr. Hough also asked about the Norwich Rural Fire taxes, he thought North Norwich has a volunteer department.  It was explained 
to Mr. Hough that his property lies within an area of Town that is contracted with the City of Norwich for fire protection.  His 
property is not within the North Norwich Fire District.  Mr. Jeffrey explained that North Norwich Fire District has difficulty getting 
volunteers enough to respond to the calls within the district so they are not looking to take on any bigger area than they already have.  
Mr. Hough thinks that the Town Board should do something about it because he pays twice as much for fire protection because of 
where his property is located.  Mr. Brown suggested to Mr. Hough that he go to the North Norwich Fire Dept. meeting and ask them 
to cover the area wher he live.  Mr. Jeffrey said they meet on the last Wed. every month at 7 pm.



Buildings and Grounds
*Town Meeting Room 
Mr. Edwards and Mr. Jeffrey haven't met yet to look at options.  Mr. Brown said it looks like there would be enough carpet to be 
glued  back down if they removed the platform.
*Head Start Office
The outside door has been replaced
*Fire Alarm
There was an automatic fire alarm that went off here at the Town Hall just before 6 pm last night.  There was no problem found.

Highway
*Highway Supt. Monthly Report
Supt. Eldred emailed the Board his monthly report for February 2020.  A copy is filed with the Town Clerk where it is available for 
review.
*Shared Equipment Agreement with County
Supt. Eldred informed the Board that he is not interested in the agreement this year.  The cost is $300 plus the equipment has to be 
covered by the Town insurance when they use it.  Last year every time they inquired about using any of the equipment, they were told 
it was in the Town of Guilford and not available. The Town of North Norwich  didn't use any of the equipment last year.
*NYSDOT letter Intersection of Route 12 at Ed Henry Rd.
Letter dated March 2, 2020 concerning the NYS Route 12 and Ed Henry Rd. intersection was received from the NYSDOT.  The issue 
has been limited sight distance of northbound vehicles.  The NYSDOT will cut back part of the slope in the southwest quadrant and 
will add additional signage.
*Attorney to answer questions
Mr. Edwards moved, Mr. Jeffrey seconded, to ask Town Attorney David Merzig to attend a Town Board meeting to answer some 
questions they have, discussion, all ayes.

Payment of Bills 
Mr. Jeffrey moved, Mr. Edwards seconded, to authorize payment of the bills, discussion, all ayes.
March 2020
General Fund # 38 - # 56 Total $ 8,596.23
Special Districts # 5 - # 6 Total $ 12,283.87
Highway Fund # 35 - # 58 Total $ 63,104.81

Budget Transfer
Budget transfers must be made to pay for the swap of the loader, truck contract payment  and bills already paid from the purchase of 
the F550.  Mr. Proskine moved, Mr. Jeffrey seconded to make the following budget transfers, discussion, all ayes.

$ 4,547.22 from 2019 Year End Highway Fund Balance to DA5130.2 
$ 30,900.00 from 2019 Year End Highway Fund Balance to DA5132.2 
$18,000.00 from Highway Equipment Reserve to DA5130.2 
$1,000.00 from Highway Equipment Reserve to DA5130.2

Adjourn to Review/Audit Town Clerk Smith and Town Justice Matott 2019 Records
Mr. Edwards moved, Mr. Santiago seconded, to adjourn at 7:47 pm to Review/Audit Town Clerk Smith and Town Justice Matott 
2019 records, discussion, all ayes.

Respectfully Submitted,

Loretta L. Smith, Town Clerk
Town of North Norwich



































































Regular Meeting
December 8, 2020

North  Norwich Town Hall
6:30 pm

Present: Supervisor Timothy Brown
Council Members: Dean Edwards

Elton Proskine
Clerk Loretta Smith
Supt. of Highways Joseph Eldred
Enforecement Officer John Kampe
2 Residents

Absent: Council Members Timothy Jeffrey and Joseph Santiago

Flag Salute
Minutes
Mr. Proskine moved, Mr. Edwards seconded, to approve the minutes from the 11/10/2020 meeting, discussion, all ayes.

Reports
Mr. Proskine moved, Mr. Edwards seconded to accept the following reports, discussion, all ayes.
DCO – not in attendance
Clerk –  November Town Clerk report
Supervisor –  report ending November 30, 2020
Enforcement Officer – Mr. Kampe reported that he spoke with the person at the end of Ed Henry Spur about cleaning up. Supt. 
Eldred said he had the loader in the area with the forks on it and moved the trailer off the right of way.  Mr. Kampe said that the owner
moved the truck that had been on the side of the road.  He is pleased that he is making an effort to clean up. 
        
Correspondence
*Charter Communication
Rate increase/programming changes

Old Business
*none

New Business
*2021 NYMIR Insurance 
David Craine is not in attendance for the review but dropped off the prepared proposal for the Board's review.  The Board discussed 
the premium which is up  from $19,811.08 billed for 2020 to a 2021 premium of $22,300.42.  The Town typically splits the premium 
60% highway fund and 40% general fund.  The billing is included in the warrant for payment tonight.

*2021 Re-Organization Meeting
Mr. Edwards moved, Mr. Proskine seconded, to hold the Re-Organization meeting the same night as the January regular monthly 
meeting, January 12, 2021 at 6:30 pm, discussion, all ayes.

Public Concern or Input
*Robert Wansor
Mr. Wansor thanked the Clerk and Supervisor for the bank statements he had FOIL requested.  He questioned the transfer of highway 
funds into the separate highway checking.  Supervisor Brown responded that this was finally straightened out and corrections were 
made once he got the new bookkeeper.  This was something that the bookkeeper he started with messed up.

Buildings and Grounds
*Town Hall Roof
Mr. Edwards asked if we had been contacted by a 3rd vendor.  Mr. Edwards asked that this be tabled until we get a 3rd estimate.



*Head Start
Head Start has put in a new chlorinater.  Karen Randall has asked about the boiler inspection.  Harford does this bi-annually. 
Mrs. Randall thinks that this is something that is supposed to be done annually. Mr. Brown will check on this.

*Compressor 
Supt. Eldred noticed that the new compressor which was supposed to be paid out of garage equipment line item was changed by the 
Supervisor to the garage contractual account.  He wants it noted because the insurance claim check received covered the cost.  Now it 
looks like he overspent the garage contractual.  He thought the money received from the insurance claim would have been transferred 
into the equipment line to cover the cost of the asset purchased.  Also, Mr. Eldred asked if the old one brings more than $1,000 on the 
Auction International site will they approve the bid. Yes, they agreed he should sell it if it brings more than $1,000.
.
Highway
*Highway Supt. Report
Supt. Eldred emailed his November report to all the Board members. The report is on file in the Town Clerk office.  

Mr. Eldred reported that one of his men is scheduled for a knee replacement next April.

The Board and Highway Supt. agreed to list the Ford tractor with mower on Auction International to see what it will bring.  Mr. 
Eldred will stay in contact with the Board on what it brings for bid.

Payment of Bills 
Mr. Edwards moved, Mr. Proskine seconded, to authorize payment of the bills including the NYMIR insurance renewal premium, 
discussion, all ayes.
December 2020
General Fund # 191 - # 211 Total $ 15,278.60
Special Districts # 20 - # 21 Total $ 13,227.30
Highway Fund # 189 - # 200 Total $ 19,146.16

Resignations
Supervisor Brown handed Clerk Smith 2 envelopes:
1- Letter of resignation from Bookkeeper Virginia Smith effective 12/31/2020 citing personal reasons for departure.
2- Letter of resignation from Supervisor Timothy Brown effective 12/31/2020
The Bookkeeper and Supervisor Brown will return all Town records and property, including keys, by December 31, 2020.

Discussion on what options are at this point. Deputy Supervisor as opposed to appointing Supervisor.  Having representation on the 
County Board of Supervisors should be considered as well.  Unable to do anything until the vacancies occur which is midnight on 
December 31.  Given the situation, the previous motion to Re-Organize on January 12 was discussed.  Mr. Edwards, moved, Mr. 
Proskine seconded, to amend the date for Re-Organization meeting to January 5, 2021 at 6:30 pm with it being advertised that the 
Supervisor vacancy will be addressed at that time as well, discussion, all ayes.  

Adjourn 
Meeting adjourned at 7:44  pm

Respectfully Submitted,

Loretta L. Smith, Town Clerk
Town of North Norwich




